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Summary of Bill:


Senate Bill (SB) 87 - Under current law, a homeowner who is 65 or older and who has total household income of no more than $20,000 may annually apply to the Wisconsin Housing and Economic Development Authority (WHEDA) for a loan to pay all or a portion of the individual’s current property taxes and special assessments, as well as any interest or penalties on delinquent property taxes.  The maximum annual loan amount is $2,500.  SB 87 increases the maximum annual loan amount to $3,525.





This program, the Wisconsin Property Tax Deferral Loan program, is funded by WHEDA’s surplus fund.  The total amount of liens and judgments, including loans under this program, may not exceed 50% of the value of the home.  As a “reverse mortgage” program, the principal and interest due on these loans is generally payable when the property is sold or the loan recipient ceases to live in the home.





In 2008, 77 new loans were made totaling $160,665.  The average loan size was $2,087.  As of January 2010, there were 871 active loans in the program.  The average annual household income of these borrowing households is $12,000.


Fiscal Effect:


SB 87 would increase the amount that WHEDA could annually lend to eligible seniors to help pay property taxes by $1,025.  WHEDA estimates that SB 87 will generate between $20,000 and $40,000 in new loans annually.  WHEDA will be able to absorb the additional cost within its existing budget.





Supporters Message:


The dollar amount that qualifying seniors can borrow from WHEDA has not been adjusted since 1993; this bill adjusts the limit in the Property Tax Deferral Loan Program by the Consumer Price Index increase in the last 15 years.


With increases in the price of gas, electricity, and other necessities, the maximum loan amount should be increased to allow seniors to stay in their homes.





Opposition Arguments:


The argument could be made that the surplus funds at WHEDA should be used for a different purpose or that the state should not operate a reverse mortgage program.





Key Supporters:


Senator Julie Lassa (author); Wisconsin Property Taxpayers Inc.; Wisconsin Realtors Association





Key Opponents:


No one testified or registered against the bill during either committee hearing or registered in opposition with the Government Accountability Board.


Committee Vote/Bill History:


The Senate Committee on Health, Health Insurance, Privacy, Property Tax Relief, and Revenue held a public hearing on SB 87 on February 25, 2009.  The committee voted the bill out on a 7-0 vote on September 17, 2009.





On October 20, 2009, the Senate passed SB 87 by a vote of 32-0.





On January 13, 2010, the Assembly Committee on Housing held a public hearing on SB 87; the committee passed the bill out on February 11th by a vote of 7-0.


Staff Author of Bill Summary
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